
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 26th October 2010

at Defford Village Hall

Present: 
Cllrs Ian Spiers (Chairman),  Ann Roe, Sonja Lee, Robert Bemand, Ron Davis, Roy Ottley and David Robinson.
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 10 members of the public

Cllr Davis led the Parish Council in a one minute silence for former councillor John Allard who had passed away earlier in the day. 
1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllr David Smith. The following Councillors declared personal, non-prejudicial interests: Cllr Davis: re Rooftop Housing Group; Cllr Lee: School Governors, Parochial Church Council and Parish Plan Steering Group; Cllr Ottley: Parish Plan Steering Group. 
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 14th September 2010 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 14th September 2010 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following planning applications had been received and were currently circulating around members of the Planning Committee:

W/10/02414/PP Brook Cottage, Upton Road, Defford

Proposal: Replacement of garage and loft room above

W/00276/CU  Home Farm, Besford (Amendment)

Proposal: Application to include portacabin offices and diesel fuel tank. 



(b) Wychavon District Council decisions

W/10/01657/LUE   Woodbine Cottage, Woodmancote

Permitted

4. Finance

(a) To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1,106.82 were approved for payment:

Wychavon District Council, litter bin by First School; Clerk’s expenses; staffing costs September ’10; Defford Village Hall, hall hire 26/10/10; LA Garden Services, grass-cutting September & October 2010; nPower, streetlighting; Royal British Legion, donation. 
(b) To consider a request for financial support from the Parish Plan steering group

Cllr Lee asked the Parish Council to consider lending financial support to the creation of the Parish Plan. Cllr Lee outlined a draft budget of £400 to cover the cost of printing, envelopes and premises hire. Cllr Roe asked if the community should be asked if there was a need for a plan before any money was spent. Cllr Davis noted the need for a housing needs survey to ascertain local opinions on affordable housing. The Council agreed to pledge £400 towards the cost of the Parish Plan. 
(c) To discuss the outstanding invoice for professional fees from Hallmarks Hulme 

Cllr Davis explained that the £1000 budgeted towards Hallmarks legal fees was a contingency fund rather than a payment plan towards the outstanding bill, and suggested that no further action be taken unless the invoice is pursued. The point was made that the invoice, although addressed to the Parish Council, does state on it that it is payable by the VHMC. 
(d) To set the Precept for the financial year 2011/2012 

Cllr Robinson proposed that the precept should be held at the current level for 2011/12 in line with the second and third tier councils. Cllr Davis proposed that the precept should be increased by 2.5%. Cllr Davis’s proposal was seconded by Cllr Bemand, put the vote and agreed. 
5. Maintenance of Open Spaces 

· The full length of the Hill View /Harpley Road alleyway has now been cut back. 
· The foliage obscuring the streetlight in Crown Lane has been cut back. Cllr Bemand noted that foliage still prevented the streetlight from illuminating Crown Lane to the east. 

6. To discuss the Parish Council’s role as Custodian Trustee of Defford Village Hall

Cllr Roe asked if the Council would consider withdrawing as Custodian Trustee of the Defford Village Hall because of the difficulties that had arisen during the Village Hall project. Cllr Davis suggested that the possibility should be investigated and considered if the cost of doing so would not be prohibitive. 
7. To discuss options for the upkeep of the Millennium Green

The Council discussed the possibility of taking over the running of the Millennium Green from the existing trustees. It was noted that a fair amount of initial work would need to be done to tidy up the area and to reduce the amount of regular maintenance required. The existing trustees would need to be involved in the early stages of the transfer of the land to the Parish Council and would be required to hold one last AGM. 

Legal fees to effect the transfer were estimated at £300 - £500. It was noted that the land would still be subject to the restrictions of the original trust regardless of whether the Parish Council had acquired ownership of it. Cllr Davis proposed that the Council take over the administration and upkeep of the Millennium Green. Seconded by Cllr Bemand and agreed. 
8. To discuss the purchase of additional dog waste bins

Various locations had been identified as possible locations for additional dog waste bins. Costs had been obtained as follows: 
· Cost per dog waste bin



£286.37

· Installation per dog waste bin


£21.50

· Administration fee charged by Wychavon per bin
£46.18 

Total set-up costs per bin:



£354.05

In addition: 

· Emptying  /cleaning fees per bin per year

£57.32
It was noted that the existing dog waste bin was sometimes overlooked by dog owners as it was situated out of sight in the car park, and that perhaps it would be prudent to draw dog owners attention to this bin before installing others. It was agreed to look into the costs of installing a sign indicating the location of the bin. 
9. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

County Councillor Hardman was not present

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

Cllr Davis reported that, following the Spending Review, Wychavon District Council was required to cut expenditure by 28% over 4 years. Costs have already been reduced by £0.75M, with a further £300,000 reductions in plan. Additionally, it was anticipated that 85% of funds that had been invested in Icelandic banks would now be recoverable. 
Cllr Davis informed the Council that planning seminars are being held for parish and town councillors to discuss planning development in Worcestershire over the next 20 – 30 years. 
Cllr Davis reported that some large scale planning applications that had been refused were being approved automatically on appeal, in the face of considerable opposition, because of the failure to meet the 5 year land supply.

(c)  Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Lee noted that the Parish Council’s surgery would take place on Saturday 6th November in conjunction with a book sale and coffee morning. 
ii. Cllr Roe reported that charges levied to the Parish Council for the annual external audit may be considerably higher in future years due to the disbanding of the Audit Commission. 
iii. Cllr Ottley informed the Council that Worcestershire County Council were in the process of re-classifying their footpath network and that, in the absence of a Footpath Officer, he would co-ordinate the Parish Council’s response in conjunction with the Defford Pathfinders. 

iv. Cllr Roe asked the Council to consider altering the timing of the Parish streetlights so that they switch off around midnight. 
v. Cllr Bemand noted that the Lengthsman had done a good job in clearing overgrowth from the Parish’s alleyways. 
vi. Cllr Davis informed the Council that a Remembrance Sunday service would be held at Eckington on the 14th November, and requested that the Council make their usual donation to the Royal British Legion for a wreath. 
10. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

An email has been received from Darren Archer of Archer Transport, who is keen to support a local project, possibly concerning the Millennium Green.  
11. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed at Tuesday 14th December 2010 at 7.45pm. 

Public Questions

Cllr John Brookes, who spoke during Public Questions due to his recent 3 month suspension, read out a statement concerning the findings of the First Tier Tribunal.  
The meeting was closed at 10.10pm.
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